St Mary the Virgin Linton

Minutes of PCC Meeting held on Monday 25th September 2017

Present: 
Dr D Parry-Smith (Chair), The Revd. Canon Dr Maggie Guite, Ms Y Auckland, Mrs S Ellis (Treasurer), Mr A Gore, Dr C Morse, Mrs S Mudge (Secretary), Mr J Organ, Mrs L Richardson, Miss R Richardson, Mr J Thorne, Dr M Warrington (Churchwarden), Mr D Watts (Churchwarden) and Mr M Younger.
1. Opening Prayer
2. Apologies 
Apologies were received from The Revd. Dr N Bown, Mrs G Fraser Lee, Mrs C Lockstone.
3. Minutes of 20th July 2017
The minutes of 20th July 2017 were approved.
4. Matters Arising


5. MAP Objective 4 – Plants for the Peace garden have been ordered, with the cost currently under budget. Rebecca Rix would welcome help with planting them.


5. MAP Objective 5 – proposals for pewsheet design and branding in general were not yet ready – defer until November meeting. 

13. School governors – Sue Filby’s re-appointment as a PCC Foundation Governor had subsequently been confirmed by the DBE (Diocesan Board of Education). Michael Younger reported that Will Bowes had resigned and therefore another DBE Foundation Governor is required, preferably someone with IT expertise.

14. Infant School – Michael Younger reported that there had been a positive response from the Local Authority regarding expanding the Infant School on the existing site and also Linton Heights Junior School, by an additional class per year group if the village population expands significantly. The shortage of school places is one of the main objections made by the Parish Council when considering planning proposals from developers.
5. Mission Action Plan – progress
Objective 2: To de-clutter the church building and improve the music area. 

Molly Warrington had produced a two page list of suggestions arising from the first meeting in church of an interested group of people. The initial focus was on the north porch / entrance area and the provision of notice boards. The latter overlaps with the communication objective but is relevant to de-cluttering. The proposal for a large cupboard to store chairs and other items at the back of the north aisle caused some discussion. People were concerned that it may make the entrance feel more restricted and offer less space for sidespeople to give out books and welcome worshippers. Chris Morse had researched chair storage since the group met and he suggested that folding chairs which hung from a trolley could be purchased. They would require less height than the stacks of orange plastic chairs and also could be upholstered in fabric which would match or tone with the existing chairs and generally look more attractive. The PCC had previously voted against installing a shed in the churchyard. The idea of a lockable store sited some distance from the entrance was raised for storage of larger items not in regular use; although it would not be right to expect people to carry heavy items such as stacks of chairs for any distance. Some improvements in the list could be made immediately. Other suggestions required further consideration.
Objective 6: To develop ministries with children, young people and families.

A report from a meeting on 12th September had been circulated summarising the proposed actions which arose from the recent conversations between Maggie and families with young children. This included providing activity bags instead of Junior Church sessions on Sunday mornings, re-introducing acolytes, Communion preparation, raising the profile of Nichols Court visits, considering a new ‘Space for the Spirit’ service (similar to Time out with God) and forming a Children and Families review group. It was agreed that all points were appropriate and should be implemented or developed. Linda Richardson suggested that an appeal for surplus material could be made as well as asking for volunteers to make the activity bags to a specified size. 
6. Rector’s Report
Maggie Guite announced that David Sheppard, an ordinand from Westcott House, would be attached to St Mary’s from October. The Diocese has issued a document about vocational guidance which Maggie intends to use in her sermon on October 15th. A project called ‘Hoop’ encourages older people to consider what adaptations may be required in their homes before they become necessary. It was agreed that a talk from one of their representatives should be arranged.
7. Fabric committee report

A report had been circulated.

Boiler replacement – there was concern over the advice from C H Lindsey to wait for a failure before replacement, as that could have a severe impact on the use of the church during cold weather. Michael Younger commented that the £17,500 cost + VAT was not in the budget and perhaps should be included in 2018. There could be conflict with future provision of a kitchenette in the same area as the boiler as there are industrial Health & Safety aspects to consider. More information was requested.
The maintenance day for the pavilion has been moved to Saturday 7th October.

Andrew Gore has a meeting arranged with a carpenter from Whittlesford to get another quote for the decking work. John Organ responded to Andrew’s request to evaluate options for improving the threshold entry into the pavilion.

Churchyard notice board – Andrew explained the problems regarding the advertisement consent and the lack of response from SCDC. It was proposed by Michael Younger and seconded by Linda Richardson that plans for the board should go ahead anyway. Andrew advised caution as the PCC could be liable to prosecution and a large fine. The motion was defeated but the debate allowed us to focus properly on the issue. Maggie Guite suggested that Andrew should write to the MP.

8. Finance & Stewardship Report

Papers had been circulated to show the financial situation from January - August. Michael Younger explained that the figures show an improvement since June. Although the income over eight months is below budget, the gap has narrowed as giving has increased over the summer months. A question was asked about the sum shown for pavilion repairs. It is higher than expected as it includes the Peace garden expenditure. Sue Ellis plans to investigate giving by text, which is promoted by the Diocese and is helpful for occasional visitors, e.g. at weddings.
Expenditure for items using The Anderson Trust donations was presented to show what amounts were still outstanding. Peace Garden income and expenditure was also itemised. The landscaping costs have been covered by generous donations from the Co-op, SCDC, the Parish Council, The Anderson Trust and members of the congregation. The balance now enables the plants to be purchased.
The F&S (Finance and Stewardship) committee is due to meet on 17th October and will require budget submissions from various groups. Maggie Guite requested funds to buy more leaflets relating to baptisms, weddings etc. to give to families.

Parish Giving Scheme – Michael Younger plans to launch the scheme to the congregation in the next few months. It is running successfully for the trial group of people. Michael had circulated a letter, revised by the F&S committee, and asked for any comments to be passed to him. Sue Ellis and Anne Parry-Smith (Deanery Secretary) had attended the roadshow at Great Shelford. Anne’s notes will be circulated to PCC members.
9. Events Committee report
The PCC noted the report from the Events committee. It was agreed that the date of the major fundraising event next summer would be 29th and 30th June, 1st July; subject to there being no weddings booked.
10. Fundraising event
The Events committee proposed that the church should hold a scarecrow festival rather than flower festival. This proposal was presented by Rebecca Richardson. The aim is to widen the appeal to the village. Kettlewell in West Yorks has had a successful festival for a number of years and raises several thousand pounds. Groups and clubs can be asked if they would like to take part. Scarecrows would be created and situated around the village. Church funds would be raised from selling trail programmes, stalls and refreshments as usual. Other participating groups could have stalls to raise their own funds and profile. Camping Close could be used as before. There could be musical items from Linton Jazz (if available) and Linton Village College groups. A barn dance could be arranged on the Friday evening in church. There could still be some flower arrangements in church if people wish to do them. Yannick Auckland offered help with seeking sponsorship. The PCC supported the idea of having a scarecrow festival for a change. Rebecca was requested to summarise the proposal in writing for circulation to the PCC.
Sue Mudge wished to note that the monthly mini market was not having much impact. Only four people brought produce to sell at the September one and not many people wanted to buy things. Sue gave items away at the end and only raised £15. It was suggested that it should be moved to the first Sunday of the month to try to target a different group of people.
11. Deanery Synod report

A paper had been circulated. David Parry-Smith (Deanery Synod Rep.) explained the request for parishes to commit £300 for three years towards the YOUTHINC project. This was introduced to provide some youth work in smaller parishes but, if it is able to cover the Deanery, events will be open to all young people (aged 9-13) and it will complement the Beacon work to which the PCC already makes a substantial contribution. David proposed that the PCC resolves to contribute £300 per year for three years to support Christian faith based youth ministry in the Granta Deanery. It was seconded by Yannick Auckland and those present voted in favour.
It was also noted that Andrew Gore has been nominated as Deanery Lay Chair and Michael Younger has agreed to be Deanery Treasurer. 
12. Sound System

Molly Warrington reported that Simon Roper and Sam Inglis had spent ten hours in church at the weekend installing and setting up a new mixer for the sound system with a head microphone for the celebrant. Some existing components were removed as they are covered by the software in the mixer. Molly has initially taken charge of those items but would like to dispose of them before Christmas if the new system is shown to be working satisfactorily. It was discovered that the loop system was not working as the amplifier had failed. Replacing a fuse did not solve the problem. The manufacturer is willing to mend it for a cost of £65 including carriage, plus a further £25 if the transformer has gone. This seems very reasonable, given the cost of replacement. Sam Inglis is willing to spend further time to install it into the system when working again. Simon had checked the sound at different points in the church during the Sunday service. The PCC expressed their gratitude to both Simon and Sam for donating their expertise and time.

13. Safeguarding policy
Sarah King, Diocesan Safeguarding Officer, had confirmed that it was acceptable to have a private email address for a safeguarding officer as long as it was separate from all other correspondence. John Thorne said that it was preferable to have a church email linked to the new website but it was taking longer than expected to arrange this. In the meantime, it was agreed that the Rector should sign the updated statement and replace the copy on the notice board near the church door. The current copy was dated 2014 and has Sue Filby’s defunct email address as Rector’s admin assistant.

Sue Filby had supplied the following figures: 21 DBS checks have been completed and 6 are in process of being checked.
Sue Filby had also supplied a set of possible dates for safeguarding training for PCC members and others. Sue Mudge was asked to circulate the dates and respond to Sue Filby with the most suitable.

14. Infant School – how can we contribute to the Christian distinctiveness?
What more can the church do to strengthen the links with the school? The Friday assemblies have developed and are well supported. Following the Ofsted inspection in the summer term, the school was due to have the SIAMS visit (Statutory Inspection of Anglican and Methodist Schools) the day after the PCC meeting. Maggie Guite said that Moire Jarritt had been focussing on evaluating school assemblies in her governor role. There are eight Foundation Governors from the Church: the Rector, Nicola Collard, Stewart Adcock, Moire Jarritt, Sue Filby, Claire Revans, Cathy Watts and one vacancy following the resignation of Will Bowes. David Parry-Smith suggested that a meeting could be organised to focus on the school and inform PCC members and others of school needs and progress. Previously there had been church people with a link to specific classes who spent time in school regularly. Linda Richardson commented that she had started some meditation sessions with pupils. 
15. Any Other Business - none
The meeting closed with The Grace.
Dates of future meetings 2017 – 2018

Thursday 9th November
Monday 22nd January 2018

Thursday 8th March.
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